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Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC)

Introduction 
On	June	30,	2011	Sheila	Bair,	Chairman	of	the	Federal	
Deposit	Insurance	Corporation,	addressed	the	Senate	
Committee	on	Banking,	Housing	and	Urban	Affairs	
stating the “challenges facing our economy are not 
the	result	of	financial	reform.	Instead,	they	are	largely	
the result of the enormous and long-lasting impact 
the	financial	crisis	has	had	on	U.S.	economic	activity”	
(Bair,	2011).	

Whether it is funds obtained through the troubled 
asset relief program or the impact of low interest 
rates,	the	financial	crisis	experienced	by	the	U.S.	
economy	in	recent	years	has	left	its	mark	on	the	
banking	industry.	This	paper	addresses	the	following	
questions:	What	impact	did	the	financial	crisis	have	
on	community	banks?	What	might	the	future	hold?

Community Bank Profile and Characteristics
As	defined	by	the	FDIC,	community	banks	
tend to be small in size and tend to focus on 
providing	traditional	banking	services	in	their	
local communities. They obtain most of their core 
deposits	locally	and	make	many	of	their	loans	to	
local	businesses	(FDIC	Community	Banking	Study,	
2012).	Though	it	is	easy	to	define	community	banking	
using	a	size	limit,	the	attributes	associated	with	
community	banking	are	only	loosely	correlated	
with	size.	A	closer	look	at	the	business	and	office	

structure of the institution is necessary to determine 
the	extent	to	which	community	banks	are	focused	on	
traditional	lending	and	deposit	gathering	activities,	
as well as its geographic scope of their operations. 
The	FDIC	definition	of	a	community	bank	remains	
loosely	based	on	size,	but	goes	beyond	size	alone	in	
separating	community	banks	from	noncommunity	
banks.	

While	more	detailed	than	a	simple	asset-size	limit,	
the	FDIC	definition	of	the	community	bank	is	
entirely	based	on	standard	data	reported	by	financial	
institutions themselves and by federal government 
agencies.	Applying	this	definition	of	the	community	
bank	shows	that	most	banks	are	community	banks.	
Of	the	6,914	U.S.	banking	organizations	reporting	
in	2010,	94	percent	were	designated	as	community	
banks.	
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Noncommunity Banks
Although	noncommunity	banks	represent	only	6	
percent	of	all	banking	organizations,	they	account	
for	63	percent	of	U.S.	banking	offices	and	85	percent	
of	total	industry	assets.	Noncommunity	banks	were	
separated	into	the	following	size	groups:	under	$1	
billion;	between	$1	billion	and	$10	billion;	between	
$10	billion	and	$100	billion;	over	$100	billion;	and	
those institutions that are part of the four largest 
banking	organizations	(Bank	of	America	Corporation,	
Citigroup	Inc.,	JP	Morgan	Chase	&	Company,	and	
Wells	Fargo	&	Company).	The	table	above	compares	
the	number	of	organizations,	total	assets,	and	the	
number	of	offices	for	each	of	these	noncommunity	
bank	size	groups	against	the	corresponding	totals	for	
community	banks	and	for	the	industry	as	of	year-
end	2010.	The	four	largest	banking	organizations	
report	the	largest	share	of	industry	assets,	with	45	
percent;	however,	they	report	only	19	percent	of	
the	total	number	of	industry	offices.	In	comparison,	
community	banks	report	37	percent	of	the	total	
number	of	industry	offices,	and	15	percent	of	industry	
assets.  

Structural change
In	the	past	27	years,	the	number	of	banks	has	declined	
sharply.	Between	1984	and	2011,	the	total	number	of	
federally	insured	bank	and	thrift	charters	declined	by	
59	percent,	from	17,901	to	7,357.	New	charters,	bank	
failures,	bank	mergers,	and	consolidation	of	charters	
within holding companies account for this decline. 

Of	the	15,432	banks	(as	opposed	to	banking	
organizations)	that	exited	the	industry,	17	percent	
failed,	49	percent	merged	with	an	unaffiliated	bank,	
and another 32 percent consolidated with other 
charters	with	in	their	existing	bank	holding	company.	

Community	banks	emerged	from	this	period	fewer	
in	number	and	with	a	diminished	share	of	banking	
industry	assets.	However,	they	continue	to	represent	
by far the most common business model among 
FDIC-insured institutions. 

Cutting	against	the	consolidation	trend	since	1984,	
a large number of new charters were added to the 
industry	over	they	study	period.	Some	4,888	new	
charters	came	into	existence	between	1984	and	2011,	
of	which	83	percent	were	community	bank	as	of	their	
first	year-end	financial	report.	The	chart	below	shows	
that	these	new	charters	arose	in	three	distinct	waves,	
all of which coincided with economic expansions. 

For	the	period	of	1984	to	2011,	the	chart	below	shows	
that institutions starting out the period with assets 
between	$100	million	and	$10	billion	had	lower	
survival rates and higher failure rates than both the 
smallest	and	the	largest	institutions.	In	addition,	only	
the	largest	institutions,	with	assets	greater	than	$10	
billion,	merged	more	often	than	these	banks.	

In	contrast,	institutions	starting	out	the	period	
with	assets	less	than	$100	million	–	the	group	that	
would experience a net decline of 82 percent in their 
numbers	by	2011	–	were	in	fact	more	likely	than	any	
other group size to survive the entire 27-year period. 
Institutions	in	this	smallest	group	size	were	less	likely	
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charters	came	into	existence	between	1984	and	2011,	
of	which	83	percent	were	community	bank	as	of	their	
first	year-end	financial	report.	The	chart	below	shows	
that	these	new	charters	arose	in	three	distinct	waves,	
all of which coincided with economic expansions. 

For	the	period	of	1984	to	2011,	the	chart	below	shows	
that institutions starting out the period with assets 
between	$100	million	and	$10	billion	had	lower	
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In	contrast,	institutions	starting	out	the	period	
with	assets	less	than	$100	million	–	the	group	that	
would experience a net decline of 82 percent in their 
numbers	by	2011	–	were	in	fact	more	likely	than	any	
other group size to survive the entire 27-year period. 
Institutions	in	this	smallest	group	size	were	less	likely	
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to	fail	or	merge	than	any	other	size	category,	while	
they consolidated at a rate similar to other groups. 
Of all the institutions that started out in 1984 with 
total	assets	less	than	$100	million,	2,774	of	them,	or	
20	percent	of	the	total,	not	only	survived	until	2011	
but	grew	into	one	of	the	larger	size	groups.	In	fact,	
11	of	them	ended	up	as	charters	with	over	$10	billion	
in assets. While most of the new charters during this 
period	started	out	small,	with	88	percent	reporting	
less	than	$100	million	in	assets,	most	of	them	tended	
to grow and move into larger size groups; only 24 
percent of the new charters that survived to 2011 
continued	to	report	assets	less	than	$100	million	at	
that time. 

Despite	declining	numbers,	community	banks	
have proved resilient. Notwithstanding the sharp 
decline	in	the	number	of	banks	with	assets	less	
than	$100	million	and	the	accumulation	of	industry	
assets	at	noncommunity	banks,	the	community	
banking	sector	represented	the	vast	majority	of	
banking	organizations	(95	percent)	and	charters	(92	
percent)	as	of	2011.	Moreover,	community	banks	in	
some ways experienced less structural change than 
noncommunity	banks.

Large-scale	structural	change	in	the	banking	
industry since 1984 has reduced the number of 
federally	insured	banking	and	thrift	charters	by	
over	50	percent,	resulting	in	the	largest	institutions	
holding	well	over	one-half	of	industry	assets.	Amid	
the	waves	of	new	charters,	failures,	mergers,	and	
intercompany	consolidations,	community	banks	
declined	in	number	and	in	their	share	of	banking	
industry	assets.	Nonetheless,	they	also	showed	signs	
of	resilience,	remaining	by	far	the	most	prevalent	
form	of	FDIC-insured	institution.	Community	banks	
reporting	in	1984	were	five	times	more	likely	than	
noncommunity	banks	to	report	continuously	through	
2011.	By	contrast,	noncommunity	banks	were	much	
more	likely	to	consolidate,	be	acquired,	or	undertake	
acquisitions themselves than were the more stable 
community	banks,	leading	these	banks	to	accumulate	


